
 
 

Agenda 
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE FEBRUARY 25, 2025 
GOVERNING BODY 7:00 PM 
CITY OF LENEXA, KANSAS COMMUNITY FORUM 
17101 W. 87TH STREET PARKWAY    

 
CALL TO ORDER   
    
ROLL CALL   
    

APPROVE MINUTES  January 14, 2025 Committee of the Whole meeting draft 
minutes (located in the Appendix) 

    
DISCUSSION   
    

   1. Stormwater Master Plan update 
  

 

ADJOURN   

APPENDIX   
    

   2. January 14, 2025 Committee of the Whole meeting draft minutes 
  

 

 
Dist. Governing Body; Management Team; Agenda & Minutes Distribution List 

 
IF YOU NEED ANY ACCOMMODATIONS FOR THE MEETING, PLEASE CONTACT THE CITY ADA COORDINATOR, 
913/477-7550.  KANSAS RELAY SERVICE 800/766-3777.  PLEASE GIVE 48 HOURS NOTICE  
 
ASSISTIVE LISTENING DEVICES ARE AVAILABLE FOR USE IN THE COMMUNITY FORUM BY REQUEST. 
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COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

MEMORANDUM 
 

 

ITEM 1  
    
SUBJECT: Stormwater Master Plan update 
    
CONTACT: Tom Jacobs, Stormwater Engineer 
    
DATE: February 25, 2025 
     
  
PROJECT BACKGROUND/DESCRIPTION: 
The Stormwater Master Plan (“Master Plan”), established in 1999, served as a comprehensive guide for 
the development of the Rain to Recreation Program and helped prepare the City for compliance with the 
Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (“MS4”) permit. Required under the Clean Water Act, the MS4 
permit became a City obligation in 2004. The Master Plan also addressed the need to accommodate 
development in the western portion of the city while ensuring the aging stormwater infrastructure in the 
eastern area was properly maintained. While the Master Plan has effectively guided the City’s stormwater 
efforts for many years, the time has come to determine the future direction of the City’s stormwater 
program.  
 
Going forward, the Master Plan must reflect recent updates to the Johnson County Stormwater Program to 
ensure the City is well-positioned to maximize available County funding. Conversion of the Master Plan 
from a static document into a dynamic database will provide opportunities to adapt to evolving conditions 
and advancements in the stormwater industry. This new adaptive Master Plan will be regularly updated, 
providing valuable information for decision-making on flood control, green infrastructure, infrastructure 
replacement, stream health, and other critical areas. 
 
Staff has been working with Black & Veatch to establish goals for the future and key performance 
indicators. Through a series of workshops with members of several City departments, the following goals 
were identified: 

• Goal 1: Create and maintain a five-year plan for inclusion of stormwater projects from all focal 
points in the City's Capital Improvement Program (CIP) 

• Goal 2: Streamline Water Quality and MS4 Compliance Reporting 
• Goal 3: Monitor and resolve flooding issues for compliance with regulatory programs 
• Goal 4: Maintain streams, stream corridors, and open space 
• Goal 5: Enhance the City's ability to maintain built and natural stormwater assets 
• Goal 6: Plan for future growth 
• Goal 7: Leverage outside funding 

Each goal will have an associated dashboard in the Master Plan that will be populated with current data 
(such as condition assessments) or data that may need to be gathered (such as stream corridor 
assessments). 
 
Staff proposes moving forward with the development of the dashboards, beginning with collecting any 
missing data, followed by the creation of the dashboards. While some dashboards can be developed 
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quickly with minimal additional data and at minimal cost, others will require more time. The goal is to 
achieve a fully populated, adaptive Master Plan within the next several years. The attached report provides 
an overview of the initial phase of dashboard development, including the process, key deliverables, goals, 
and data sources necessary to advance this effort. 
 
Staff and representatives of Black & Veatch will present an overview of the Stormwater Management 
Program and the development of the new, adaptive Master Plan. 
  
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS/FUNDING SOURCES: 
The cost of completing the first dashboard is estimated at $75,000 and is funded within the existing 
stormwater administration budget. Additional dashboards will vary in cost and will be requested through 
future annual budget and CIP processes. 
  
VISION / GUIDING PRINCIPLES ALIGNMENT: 
 

Vision 2040 Guiding Principles 
Healthy People Strategic Community Investment 

Integrated Infrastructure & Transportation Sustainable Policies and Practices 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
1. Exhibit 
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MINUTES OF THE 
JANUARY 14, 2025 

LENEXA COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 
COMMUNITY FORUM, 17101 W 87th STREET PARKWAY 

LENEXA, KS 66219 
 
  

CALL TO ORDER 
  
  Mayor Sayers called the meeting to order at 7 PM. 

 

  
ROLL CALL 

  

  

Councilmembers Eiterich, Charlton, Nicks, Denny, and Herron were present with Mayor 
Sayers presiding. Councilmembers Arroyo and Williamson were absent. 
 
Staff present included Beccy Yocham, City Manager; Todd Pelham, Deputy City 
Manager; Mike Nolan, Assistant City Manager; Scott McCullough, Community 
Development Director; Sean McLaughlin, City Attorney; Jennifer Martin, City Clerk; and 
other City staff. 

 

  
APPROVE MINUTES 

  

  
Councilmember Denny made a motion to approve the November 12, 2024 Committee of 
the Whole meeting draft minutes and Councilmember Eiterich seconded the 
motion. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

  
DISCUSSION 

  
   

 

   

1. Homeless Shelter Code Amendments 
   
  Scott McCullough, Community Development Director, said that the focus of his 

presentation would be on proposed code amendments for cold weather shelters. He 
began with a history, explaining how the current code was developed. In 2021, he 
said, the City established a tiered framework for churches to provide shelters with 
varying occupancy levels. The framework consists of three tiers: 
 

1. First Tier: Up to 10 guests are allowed in shelters accessory to any church, 
year-round. 

2. Second Tier: During cold weather months, November 1st through April 1st, 
churches that meet specific criteria—such as a minimum size of 30,000 square 
feet, proximity to public transit, adequate staffing, and compliance with building 
and fire codes—can host up to 30 guests. 

3. Third Tier: Shelters accommodating over 30 guests require a special use 
permit. 

 
Mr. McCullough presented a city map reflecting all religious institutions currently 
eligible for a shelter and said that any amendments made to Code will apply to all 
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eligible churches. He then showed the zoning use regulations schedule of permitted 
uses for churches and shelters in the city. 
 
The code aims to balance the needs of unhoused individuals with neighborhood 
impacts, ensuring compatibility with zoning regulations, according to Mr. McCullough. 
So far, only one shelter—Project 1020—has been issued a certificate of occupancy, 
hosting 30 guests at the Shawnee Mission Unitarian Universalist Church (SMUUCh). 
However, Project 1020 has exceeded its occupancy limit on occasion, raising 
concerns about safety, compliance, and situational awareness for emergency 
responders. 
 
Mr. McCullough discussed Project 1020’s requests of the City:  

• Increase the occupancy limit from 30 to 50 guests, citing their capacity and the 
growing need. 

• Relax staffing requirements during overnight hours to ease operational 
challenges. 

 
He also talked about other the issues to consider: 

• this City Code is to be applied citywide and not only for Project 1020; 
• the need to right-size the accessory use to maintain compatibility; 
• ensuring maximum occupancy of the shelter remains accessory to the primary 

use; 
• unhoused individuals is a regional issue that others should participate in 

addressing; 
• meeting building and fire codes is necessary; 
• importance of complying with the occupancy limit; 
• situational awareness for emergency responders; and 
• impacts to surrounding uses and neighborhoods. 

 
Mr. McCullough said staff supported increasing the occupancy limit to 50, with 
adjusted staffing requirements (e.g., 4 staff for 50 guests) and stricter enforcement 
mechanisms to ensure compliance. He added that staff proposes measures including 
civil penalties for occupancy violations, the possibility of revoking the shelter's 
certificate of occupancy for repeated violations, and an administrative appeals 
process.  
 
Mr. McCullough said staff intends to draft an ordinance addressing these issues, with 
a public hearing at the February 3rd Planning Commission meeting and further 
discussion at the February 18th City Council meeting. He noted that the framework 
would maintain eligibility criteria for shelters, while introducing mechanisms to prevent 
misuse and maintain safety. 
 
Councilmember Denny expressed support for the proposed approach but raised 
concerns about its applicability beyond Project 1020, particularly for other churches 
that may wish to establish shelters. He noted that the old Bonjour school, given its 
size, can accommodate a larger population, but other churches may not have similar 
capacity. He questioned whether there should be a proportional scale linking a 
facility’s square footage to the number of people it can accommodate, especially 
when increasing to 50 individuals.  
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Mr. McCullough said staff has considered that and there are four or five churches 
larger than SMUUCh. He acknowledged the concern about facility size and shelter 
capacity and explained that the approach was designed with zoning compatibility in 
mind rather than tying capacity directly to square footage. He noted that the 
occupancy of 50 was chosen as a reasonable limit to align with zoning district 
requirements and said this approach also simplifies code administration. 
 
Mayor Sayers talked about staff not separating available square footage from 
accessory use, understanding that some churches might be larger and would not be 
using a great portion of their square footage for the accessory use. 
 
Instead of basing capacity on available accessory space, Ms. Yocham said the focus 
is on ensuring compliance with building and fire codes, particularly for overnight use. 
These regulations dictate factors like exiting requirements, which may limit capacity 
regardless of a church’s physical size. As long as a facility meets these codes, further 
distinctions based on square footage are unnecessary. 
 
Councilmember Herron asked why the penalties would go through Municipal Court 
and not the City Council. 
 
Sean McLaughlin, City Attorney, said they would need to go through a neutral party 
not involved in deciding the land use, which the City Council does. Also, speed would 
be a factor and appealing to the City Council would inhibit that as well for civil 
penalties. 
 
Councilmember Herron asked about repeat offenses and Mr. McLaughlin said  they 
could be taken further in court or use other means like revoking or not granting a 
Certificate of Occupancy. 

Ms. Yocham added that the code has not yet been developed, so there is time for the 
Governing Body to give staff direction to look further into it before the Planning 
Commission meeting. 
 
Councilmember Herron said he wants the consequences and repercussions to be 
clear so the shelters can be successful. He thinks that increasing to 50 is reasonable. 
 
Councilmember Charlton asked how much space at SMUUCh is being used for the 
shelter. Mr. McCullough said 30,000 square feet in a unique building, an old school, 
occupying two or three classrooms. Barb McEver, Project 1020, said five classrooms 
are sleeping rooms, two dining rooms, and a supply room. 
 
Councilmember Herron talked about a visit he made to Project 1020 and his 
experience there, saying the space was well-designed and clean. He said he does not 
think increasing to 50 guests is going to tax their operations or change how they are 
doing things currently. 

Councilmember Charlton asked what percentage of the overall building does the 
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operation use and Mr. McCullough said about one-third. 

Councilmember Charlton asked about the possibility of selling a portion of the building 
and then two owners operating a shelter out of both portions, increasing the number 
of possible guests to 100. Mr. McCullough said there could be many different 
scenarios that would require more consideration, but that is not the intended goal of 
this code. The answer to this scenario, Mr. McCullough said, would be that selling a 
portion of the building could make one or the other portions ineligible for the 
accessory use due to reduced square footage. 

Councilmember Eiterich asked if the code could be written to allow deviations so 
there is some accommodation and flexibility like in other applications. Mr. McCullough 
said this is not specific to church spaces, but is a function of the intensity of the use 
and its impact on the greater community. Setting clear expectations is what staff is 
striving for, regardless of the different church configurations. Having a clear 
occupancy limit is the goal, he said, because some of these churches could house 
more than 50 people. He said the City’s approach is not what the church can manage, 
but what the community can absorb as a use. 

Ms. Yocham talked about the religious land use act and being consistent in how that 
applies not just to religious uses, but to similar uses.  

Mr. McLaughlin said that it is important to have objectivity in the Code and to treat all 
of these fairly without subjective determinations. 
 
Councilmember Eiterich asked if the judge would be responsible for determining the 
civil penalties. Mr. McLaughlin said that the penalties are still being worked through, 
but the judge would be enforcing the codified steps. 
 
Councilmember Charlton said he did not realize there would be other churches 
eligible to have a shelter. He asked how people would know about the hearing at the 
Planning Commission meeting on February 3rd, saying he felt this was very quick and 
people might not know to come to the public hearing since there would not be a sign 
put on the property like is done for rezoning. Mr. McCullough said the standard 
notification process would be followed and perhaps the Johnson County Post would 
cover the issue. Ms. Yocham said the standard process for giving notice is through 
publication and there are no other mechanisms in the code to provide direct notice to 
neighbors who might be affected by a change in the code. 

Ms. McEver thanked the Governing Body for discussing this issue. She provided an 
update on the shelter statistics for this winter. As of last night, she said they have 
sheltered 167 different people this winter. She said more people have cars this winter, 
so they have been requiring them to sleep in their car, but allowing them to eat and 
shower inside. They try to direct people to other shelters and provide transportation if 
there is an opening, but they are full too. She said they take people to motels when 
they can, but that only helps for a few nights. She concluded that they are dedicated 
to sticking to the maximum occupancy of 50 if that were to be granted. 
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Councilmember Nicks asked several questions about transport to Project 1020 from 
surrounding areas. Ms. McEver said there are specific pickup spots throughout the 
county where they get people who need care. She said a lot of people are in cars this 
year, but Project 1020 does take people to other places during the day like Waffle 
House. She added that very few walk away from the shelter, most are taken 
somewhere. 

Councilmember Nicks asked if Ms. McEver knows where guests go when they leave 
Project 1020. She said they usually do, only because they all talk to each other. It is 
not required that they tell them where they are going. 
 
Councilmember Nicks asked what the shelter’s hours are and Ms. Mcever said the 
daily shelter hours are 6 PM to 8 AM. 
 
Councilmember Nicks said that turning people away must be hard and he told Ms. 
McEver she does good work, but he thinks the word is out that these services are 
provided here and it draws people to Lenexa. He said that the message needs to 
include the limit of 30 guests and they needs to adhere to that limit so they do not lose 
their permit. He shared concerns about police calls from winter 2023 that were shared 
at last year’s Governing Body retreat and talked about the need to be able to enforce 
the current occupancy. He added that since they have not been able to adhere to the 
current standards, and are asking for a 66% increase in occupancy, he believes that 
would have unquantifiable effects to the community. He concluded that he would like 
to have the maximum occupancy remain at 30 with enforcement mechanisms put in 
place to enforce the code. 
 
Councilmember Eiterich said she saw a security guard on staff at a recent visit and 
asked how long security has been there. Ms. Mcever said security is on-site from 5 
PM to 8 AM and have been there for three 3 years; she said she felt the 39 calls for 
service last year were too bad for four months. 
 
Councilmember Charlton shared his concerns about expanding shelter capacity from 
30 to 50 people and the broader implications for other facilities across the city. He 
acknowledged the facility’s ability to accommodate the increase but emphasized the 
need for more public engagement before moving forward. He suggested delaying the 
decision until discussion at a future Governing Body retreat to allow for more due 
diligence, particularly in considering potential impacts on real estate and other 
neighborhoods. While recognizing the lack of interest from other churches in offering 
similar services over the past five years, he cautioned against what he felt was 
rushing the decision. He shared positive feedback from Holy Trinity, the closest 
school to the facility, which reported no issues with the shelter’s operations, but 
stressed the importance of engaging with residents that might be affected before 
implementing any change. 

Mayor Sayers commented that Ms. McEver has sought help from other churches but 
received none. She added if there were genuine interest, it would likely have been 
seen over the past five years, and that has not happened. 
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Councilmember Charlton said he reached out to the principal at Holy Trinity and they 
gave glowing feedback, saying they have not experienced any issues with the facility, 
and it seems Project 1020 has done a great job mitigating concerns over the years. 
He added that he was not opposed to this change but felt it may be moving too 
quickly. He said that other parishes and neighborhoods that could be impacted should 
another shelter open in their area need to be engaged to ensure their concerns are 
also considered. 

Mc. McEver said that no other churches want to run a shelter but are willing to help 
Project 1020 at the SMUUCh location. Councilmember Charlton said his concern is 
that churches in the future could decide to do it and if this code is changed now, it 
would impact those areas and residents too. 

Ms. McEver talked about homeless people already being in this community, whether 
they are sleeping behind a Quik Trip or safely in this shelter; there is nowhere else for 
them to go. She told a story about a man who was sent to the shelter by a local 
hospital with only the clothes on his back, four hours before the shelter opened. She 
said it is one thing to tell someone over the phone they are at capacity and another 
thing to tell someone that to their face. 
 
Councilmember Nicks talked about homelessness as a regional issue, saying every 
county needs to have a shelter and asking what the County is doing to address the 
issue. He talked about how the County gave some of the funding they had set aside 
for the Homeless Services Center to help Project 1020, but how the good work is 
making Lenexa a magnet for homeless people across the area. He said he would 
support changing the ordinance to add enforcement of the current code, but not an 
increase in the number of occupants allowed. 

Mayor Sayers disagreed with postponing making this decision and talked about the 
feedback received having been about 50/50 for and against over the last two times 
this has been discussed. She thinks the Council needs to provide staff with direction 
on what to propose to the Planning Commission for consideration in February, using 
the same notification process for the public hearing as would be for any other item. 

Ms. Yocham said that both Councilmembers Arroyo and Williamson, who could not be 
at this meeting, had expressed to her their willingness to move this forward, without 
sharing any support for or against it.  
 
Councilmember Denny said it appears as if the framework proposed by staff has been 
somewhat vetted for addressing the regional impacts and it sounds like there are 
procedural details that need to be worked out. He asked when the revised ordinance 
would become effective. 
 
Mr. McLaughlin said it would be effective upon publication in the Legal Record on 
February 25th. 

Mayor Sayers added that the Governing Body retreat would occur between the 
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Planning Commission meeting and the City Council meeting, so there would be time 
to discuss this there. 
 
Councilmember Denny said he is on board with looking at this more fully, both the 
occupancy increase and the enforcement, and emphasized the need to be fair and 
consistent to all. 
 
Councilmember Herron asked Ms. McEver what it would take for other churches that 
have the capacity and eligibility to step up and operate a shelter in their facilities. 
 
Ms. McEver said she really did not know what it would take, but perhaps if they would 
visit Project 1020 and see how its run they might see what it takes; however, money 
is a big part of the equation too. 
 
Councilmember Nicks asked about staff discussions regarding enforcement of the 
ordinance and if it was considered separate from the occupancy increase.  

Mr. McCullough talked about the complexity of the issue, the need to support the 
homeless shelter while ensuring safety. He said a lot has been learned from 
challenges over the years, particularly regarding compliance and enforcement of the 
occupancy limit. While Project 1020 has cooperated with City requirements and 
invested in building modifications, he noted that its commitment to serving the 
homeless has created an increased demand. He stressed the importance of 
establishing a robust enforcement mechanism rather than simply imposing restrictions 
on the shelter. He also talked about the importance for this structured, tiered 
approach in enforcement and hopes that other cities would allow homeless shelters 
as a land use in their codes in the future. He said staff is trying to balance 
compassion for the shelter's mission with regulatory responsibilities. 
 
Ms. Yocham spoke about the importance of the enforcement and clarified that both 
the Project 1020 and the church that owns the building would be accountable for 
compliance. She talked about recent discussions had with Project 1020 and SMUUCh 
board members, explaining that both parties share responsibility for ensuring 
adherence to the regulations. She said that if violations occur, penalties would be 
issued to both entities, with escalating consequences, including potential revocation 
of their ability to operate a shelter for 12 months. She added that this means Project 
1020 could not relocate to another church in Lenexa, and SMUUCh could not host 
another operator. She said she stands behind this recommendation and enforcement 
approach to ensure compliance and reinforcing the importance of following the rules. 
 
Mayor Sayers said this would move forward on the schedule proposed, with the 
Governing Body discussing this at its retreat. The public hearing will take place at the 
Planning Commission meeting February 3rd and the item would come to the City 
Council for consideration on February 18th. 
 
Councilmember Denny said that a really good ordinance could serve as a model for 
other cities. 
 
Councilmember Herron asked if this is discussed when there are meetings with other 
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cities and said he wants that to occur. Mr. McCullough said yes, it does get discussed 
and will continue to be. 

Councilmember Nicks said the Council and department heads used to meet annually 
with Olathe and Shawnee to talk about issues like this. 

Mayor Sayer said that the Johnson and Wyandotte County mayors meet monthly and 
have and will continue to talk about this issue. 

   
 

  
ADJOURN 

  
  Mayor Sayers adjourned the meeting at 8:05 PM. 
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